MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Monday-Tuesday

September 26-27, 2005

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, September 26, 2005 and Tuesday, September 27, 2005 at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President, Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria Torres-Queral; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell, Mr. David Tufaro, Mr. Richard Goodall, Mr. Josh Michael and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Mr. Brooks announced that Dr. Root would not be in attendance due to illness and that Mr. Calvin Disney and Mr. Henry Butta would be in attendance at tomorrow’s meeting.

Elizabeth Kameen, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent, and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

	CONSENT AGENDA
	Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows  (In Favor – 9):

Approval of Minutes of August 30-31, 2005, 

Personnel

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.08.01.14 (REPEAL & NEW)

Students – Search and Seizures

Dr. Grasmick announced that over seven hundred students, who were impacted by the recent Hurricane Katrina in the Gulf States, have entered Maryland’s school systems to date.  She said that the majority are situated in Prince George’s County, Montgomery County and in the Counties in Southern Maryland.  Dr. Grasmick said that the Maryland State Department of Education is working with the U.S. Department of Education to provide school systems with reimbursement for these students.  She explained some of the difficulties which have arisen such as seniors placed in Maryland schools and whether or not to provide them with Maryland diplomas.  She reported that most of these students’ records have been destroyed and this is causing severe problems for those who are in the midst of applying to colleges and universities and completing various projects to qualify for college scholarships.  In light of these situations, she said the Department is also working with the Maryland Higher Education Commission to assist in these areas. 

In response to a comment by Ms. Bell, Dr. Grasmick said that other states have assured her that all students entering the schools have up-to-date immunizations and that they are trying to recover student records.  She said that school systems are admitting students under the assumption that they are, in fact, up-to-date on all immunizations. 

JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services, reported that her staff have set up a website to assist and counsel students who have been displaced by the hurricane.  She also stated that this situation has been particularly difficult for seniors who plan to apply to college and do not have documentation for their grade point averages.  Mr. Brooks stated that this is a national crisis, impacting every state in the country. 


	SERVICE LEARNING GUIDELINES

TECHNOLOGY EDUCATION VOLUNTARY STATE CURRICULUM

FY 2007 BUDGET PROPOSAL

RECESS AND RECONVENE

FY 2007 BUDGET PROPOSAL

(CONTINUED)

COMAR 13A.12.01.04E (AMEND)

OPTIONS FOR OBTAINING INITIAL MARYLAND CERTIFICATION

COMAR 13A.12.01.13 (AMEND)

ADDING NEW CERTIFICATION AREAS

COMAR 13A.06.01.04 & .05 (REPEAL) 

PROGRAMS FOR FOOD AND NUTRITION

COMAR 13A.04.05.01 (AMEND)

EDUCATION THAT IS MULTICULTURAL 

AMERICAN DIPLOMA PROJECT

SCHOOL RECOGNITION AWARDS

PUBLIC COMMENT

ADJOURNMENT

RECONVENED

ANNOUNCEMENTS

MD PRINCIPALS’ ACADEMY

DIVISION OF EARLY CHILDHOOD DEVELOPMENT

LOCAL NUTRITION POLICIES


	Dr. Grasmick explained that Maryland became the first state in the nation and remains the only State to mandate a service learning graduation requirement.  This requirement took effect in the fall of 1993, impacting the graduating class of 1997. She stated that she is asking the Board to approve Service Learning Guidelines to enhance the quality and consistency of service-learning programming throughout the State. 

Ms. JoAnne Carter introduced Shawn Stelow, Chief, Youth Development Branch, Division of Student and School Services, and Julie Ayers, Specialist in Student Service Learning.  Ms. Carter explained that with over 55,000 students graduating each year, there is a need to provide consistency in the area of Service Learning.  She said that local school systems were given two options to provide this program and that all school systems chose Option 2 which allowed each system to design a plan to provide service learning and submit it to the State Superintendent for approval.  Ms. Ayers explained that service learning is a teaching and learning method in which students engage in meaningful service to the community by exploring issues, planning and executing projects and reflecting on their experiences.  Ms. Stelow reported that a comprehensive review was conducted of all service learning plans in the State and several areas of concern became apparent.  She explained that the Service Learning Guidelines were developed to address these concerns. 

Ms. Stelow reported on the following seven Best Practices of Service Learning:

1. Meet a recognized need in the community

2. Achieve curricular objectives through service learning

3. Reflect throughout the service learning experience

4. Develop student responsibility

5. Establish community partnerships

6. Plan ahead for service learning

7. Equip students with knowledge and skills needed for service

In response to a question, Dr. Carter explained that services provided must be pre-approved by the students’ school systems.  She also explained that when a student is transferred, their service learning hours are prorated to include hours that they had completed in another school system. 

It was explained that in order for a project to be considered “exemplary” it must meet all seven best practices.  Ms. Carter said that several school systems were designated as having “exemplary” programs.  She also noted that several school systems have a staff member designated specifically to assist students in completing their service learning requirements and that local systems were very supportive of the proposed guidelines. 

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the Maryland Student Service-Learning Guidelines. (IN FAVOR – 9)

Mr. Brooks thanked the staff for their patience since they were present for this presentation at the August Board Meeting and were unable to provide their presentation due to time constraints. 

Dr. Grasmick requested the Board’s acceptance of Maryland’s Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) for Technology Education. She said that in 1992, the Maryland State Board adopted new public high school graduation requirements that included one credit in Technology Education as part of the specified credit requirements.  She introduced Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career, Technology and Adult Learning, Dr. Lynne Gilli, Program Manager, Career and Technology Education Instructional Program Branch and Marquita Friday, Specialist, Career and Technology Education.

Ms. Oliver explained that the following factors necessitated the development of a Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC) for Technology Education:

· The advent of the VSC for Reading/English Language Arts, Mathematics, Science and Social Studies made it necessary to develop Technology Education content standards that are consistent in format and provide linkage to those areas;

· The International Technology Education Association (ITEA) released national standards on technological literacy, and the State’s work needed to align with the national document; and, 

· A technology Education VSC allows the State to provide technical assistance to local school systems to develop and align instructional resources. 

Dr. Gilli described the development process which included the following:

· hosting workshops;

· organizing the ITEA national standards;

· disseminating the document to stakeholders, collecting feedback;

· conducting a rigorous review and education process with national experts, professional associations, local and state supervisors and staff from the Division of Instruction;

· aligning standards to the VSC for Science, Mathematics, Reading/English Language Arts and Social Studies; and 

· extending the overarching standards to include indicators and objectives for Advanced Technology Education.

Ms. Friday outlined the five overarching standards developed to complete the curriculum.

Mr. Michael noted his concern about a lack of teachers prepared to provide this education in the schools.  The Board was assured that parents have been apprised of this graduation requirement and that school systems are being given time to hire teachers prepared to provide this type of training.  Dr. Grasmick stated that there is concern as to the supply of technology education teachers that will be necessary in the next several years. 

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Dr. Queral, the State Board accepted the Technology Education Voluntary State Curriculum. Mr. Michael voted against acceptance of the Curriculum. (IN FAVOR – 8; OPPOSED – 1)

The Board thanked the staff for an excellent presentation.

Dr. Grasmick asked the Board to grant permission to submit to the Department of Budget and Management the Proposed FY 2007 Budget.  Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, introduced Steve Brooks, Chief of the Budget Branch and Carroll Kozlowski, Deputy Budget Branch Chief. 

Ms. Clapsaddle reported that the budget increased by more than ten percent and explained a significant change to the Headquarters budget with the addition of the Division of Early Childhood Development. She said that, through legislation, the Child Care Administration was moved from the Department of Human Resources to the MSDE.

Ms. Clapsaddle also reported on the creation of the Office of Blindness and Vision Services, a significant internal reorganization in the Division of Rehabilitation Services.

Ms. Clapsaddle stated that less than two and one-half percent of the $5.3 billion Aid To Education Budget is non-mandated. She noted that the Department is required by the General Assembly to report on budget alignment of school systems with their master plans and that the Board would receive a review of this report at its January meeting.  She stated that the Department plans to hire an evaluator in October to determine the use of funding which was the result of the Thornton Commission Recommendations.  In response to a question by Dr. Queral, Dr. Grasmick stated that the she can provide the Board with information on a longitudinal basis on how Thornton funding will be used to facilitate the NCLB.

Ms. Clapsaddle reviewed the Funding for Educational Organizations and asked the Board if they wanted to include a request of $3 million for non-public school text books in this portion of the budget.  Mr. Brooks suggested this item be deferred until the full budget presentation is concluded. 

Ms. Clapsaddle then reviewed the Subcabinet Fund Budget, explaining that the Department serves as the fiscal agent at the direction of the Governor’s Office for Children, Youth, and Families.  She suggested that due to program changes, $11.5 million of general and federal funds should be moved to either the Aid to Education or Headquarters budget.

The Board recessed at 2:50 p.m. and reconvened at 3:00 p.m.

Ms. Clapsaddle noted that the Board discussed Budget Enhancements at its July meeting and outlined which items were continuing essential current operations, those that expanded existing services, and those that staffed new facilities, new programs and/or responded to other new legislation. 

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to grant permission to the State Superintendent to submit the proposed budget enhancements to the Department of Management and Budget. (IN FAVOR – 9)

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to grant permission to the State Superintendent to submit the proposed FY 2007 Budget to the Department of Management and Budget. (IN FAVOR – 9)

Mr. Tufaro made a motion to include a request for $3 million for nonpublic text books in the Budget proposal.  Dr. Allen seconded the motion.  The motion failed  (IN FAVOR – 2 Tufaro and Allen; OPPOSED – 6)

Ms. Clapsaddle acknowledged and thanked her hard working staff for their efforts in preparing this budget proposal.

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, reported that the State Superintendent is recommending Board approval of the amendment to regulations – Options for Obtaining Initial Maryland Certification.  He explained that the purpose is to extend initial Maryland certification to applicants presenting valid professional certification from a country other than the United States.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati the Board, with unanimous agreement, amended COMAR 13A.12.01.04E – Options for Obtaining Initial Maryland Certification. (IN FAVOR – 9)

Dr. Smeallie reported that the State Superintendent is recommending Board approval of an amendment to the regulation – Adding New Certification Areas.  He explained that the purpose is to provide additional options for adding endorsements in various areas based on course work in specified content areas.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Goodall, the Board, with unanimous agreement, amended COMAR 13A.12.01.13 – Adding New Certification Areas. (IN FAVOR – 9)

Assistant Attorney General Valerie Green reported that the State Superintendent is recommending the Board repeal COMAR 13A.06.01.04 & .05.  She explained that the purpose of this action is to repeal provisions that do not fully conform to revised federal regulations.

Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Queral, the Board, with unanimous agreement, repealed COMAR 13A.06.01.04 & .05 – Programs for Food and Nutrition. (IN FAVOR – 9)

Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent, reported that the State Superintendent is recommending the Board amend COMAR 13A.04.05.01.  He explained that the purpose of this action is to align the planning and reporting requirements related to Education That is Multicultural with the master plan and revise references to the State’s assessment program.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, the Board, with unanimous agreement, amended COMAR 13A.04.05.01–Education That is Multicultural. (IN FAVOR–9)

Dr. Grasmick reported on an education summit held in Washington, D.C. which engaged the Governors, Chief State School Officers and members of the business community to discuss the national standards for diplomas.  She explained that Maryland is a pilot state for The Scholars Program which is being conducted in Harford and Frederick Counties by the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education.  She said that there are twenty-one other states that are interested in participating in this program establishing national standards of learning.  Dr. Grasmick said that MSDE negotiated for Maryland to make this a voluntary option for local school systems as a way of offering challenging course work that is not part of our graduation requirements.  She said that eight or nine local school systems have expressed interest in participating.  Dr. Grasmick stated that 71 percent of all eligible students took the SATs this past year and distributed a chart which showed a comparison of the requirements for Maryland Graduation, American Diploma Project, Maryland Scholars, High Schools That Work, and the International Baccalaureate program.

Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, explained that School Recognition Awards will recognize schools for achievement on the 2005 Maryland School Assessment (MSA) and for improvement among subgroups of students from the 2004 MSA to the 2005 MSA. Further, he said that Maryland 2005 Blue Ribbon Schools and Title I Distinguished Schools are included in the recognition program and will be submitted to the U.S. Department of Education for additional recognition.  He explained that the Board will be provided with the names of elementary and middle schools to be recognized within the next two weeks and high schools by early November.  Dr. Grasmick stated that six schools were nominated as National Blue Ribbon Schools. 

There was no public comment given.

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 5 p.m.

The State Board reconvened at 9 a.m. on Tuesday, September 27, 2005.  Dr. Root and Dr. Queral were absent due to illness. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that the author of a book entitled Walls, Ms. H. Margaret Zassenhjaus, bestowed a $200,000 award from her estate to the Maryland State Department of Education to be used to provide character education to students in Maryland.  Dr. Grasmick characterized Ms. Zassenhaus as an “amazing woman” who endured atrocities at the hands of the Nazi regime as a child.  The Board voted unanimously to accept this award with deep appreciation.

Dr. Grasmick further reported on a $300,000 grant for an “algebra project” which will provide a web-based algebra curriculum, as well as a $300,000 grant for the integration of schools and mental health.  She reported that the Department received the Jacob Javits Grant for Gifted and Talented Students for $3 million and a small grant for a Head Start coordination effort.  She reported that the Department has applied for approximately ten other grants.  She thanked the staff for the excellent work that they have done.

Mr. Brooks congratulated the staff for their hard work in procuring monies for education. 

Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division for Leadership Development, explained that this is the fifth anniversary of the inception of the Maryland Principals’ Academy.  She explained the major goal of the Academy is to build the capacity of present and potential school leaders to increase student achievement.  Ms. Cary reported that this year’s keynote speaker for the Academy was Dr. Grasmick and applauded Dr. Grasmick’s excellent address. 

Ms. Cary explained that local superintendents select principals to participate in the Academy and are extremely supportive of this project.  Ms. Cary introduced Bronda Mills, Director of Middle School Initiatives, who said that the Principals’ Academy is an ongoing process that is rooted in teaching and learning and one of support for educational leaders. 

Andre Spencer, Principal of Brehms Lane Elementary School in Baltimore City, expressed his deep appreciation for his participation in the Academy.  He explained that though he had a vision for his school he was unsure how to share that vision with his staff and community.  He said that participating in the Academy taught him how to share his vision and provided him with an “exceptional experience”.

Mita Badshah, Principal of Ballenger Creek Middle School in Frederick County, described her experience in the Academy as “becoming a part of a growing learning environment.”  She said she learned how to develop a vision and spread that vision to all in the school.  She said that she and other principals have started principal chapters to facilitate networking among their peers. 

Ms. Cary reported that other states do not have the benefit of a whole Division of personnel to provide professional development.  Dr. Grasmick said that educational periodicals have applauded Maryland’s Professional Development Division. 

Dr. Pizzigati asked that the Board be provided with additional information on the positive results of participation in the Principals’ Academy.  In response to a question about the amount of time taken away from a principal’s duties, Ms. Cary said that principals attend an intensive, three-day summer institute, two follow-up sessions during the school year and on-site visits to the participant’s school between the follow-up sessions.  Both principals acknowledged that the Academy is a valuable use of their time.  Mr. Goodall suggested that the program be changed to a “Leadership Academy” to include all education leaders in the State. 

Mr. Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, explained that as a result of legislation passed by the General Assembly, the Child Care Administration at the Department of Human Resources was transferred to MSDE on July 1, 2005 and placed in the new Division of Early Childhood Development.  He reported that a transition team was formed and that, through an incredible team effort, the systems formerly at the Department of Human Resources were recreated at the Department of Education.  He said that this facilitated placing all childhood education programs under one roof and that this provides a continuum of service for all Maryland children from birth to high school. 

Mr. Grafwallner reported that the transition is about 90 percent complete, transferring 200 employees to the Department, most of whom are located in thirteen regional sites.  These sites provide licensing, enforcement and monitoring of family child care providers. 

Dr. Judith Rozie-Battle, Executive Director, Office of Child Care, Division of Early Childhood Development, discussed the transition of the 200 employees to a very different set up.  She said that the Department of Education has agreed to keep all employee benefits intact and that the regional offices had very little changes.  She explained that Dr. Grasmick held a reception for the new staff which alleviated fears among those who were being redeployed. 

Mr. Grafwallner said that they will be developing a mission statement and that the ultimate goal of the Division is to provide “school readiness” for children entering the public schools.  He discussed the shortage of child care providers and explained that they are working to expand that pool as well as tracking child care provider qualifications. 

Dr. Grasmick said that there is a memo of understanding between the Department of Education and the federally funded Head Start Program.  In response to questions by Mr. Disney, Mr. Grafwallner explained that, through technology, they will be able to determine if the level of personnel is sufficient to monitor all child care centers in Maryland.  Dr. Grasmick explained that the Department was able to restore a large cut in resources directed to child care.  Mr. Brooks described the new Division’s tasks as “daunting.”

Robin Ziegler, Branch Chief, School & Community Nutrition Programs Branch, explained that in February 2005, the Board adopted a new policy on Competitive Foods and Foods of Minimal Nutrition Value.  She said that the School and Community Nutrition Programs Branch surveyed LEA superintendents in July 2005 to ascertain progress made toward meeting the requirements of the new nutrition policy. She said there were three main components of the survey:

1. Strong encouragement to extend the existing nutrition policy that prohibited the sale of Foods of Minimal Nutritional Value to the end of the standard school day.

2. A requirement to establish a nutrition policy by January 31, 2006, for implementation no later than the start of the 2006-07 school year. 

3. Encouragement to consider the nutrition guidelines detailed in the Maryland State Department of Education Management and Operations Memorandum (MOM) 12 as local nutrition policies are developed.

She reported that twenty-four school systems responded to the survey of which 70 percent reported that they would extend the nutrition policy to the end of the standard school day.  She said that sixty-six percent adopted the MOM 12 beverage guidance and fourteen will or have adopted the same fat and sugar content guidelines for all schools.  Ms. Ziegler reported that twelve school systems noted that school health counselors were very important in the schools.  She also reported that nineteen school systems said that they have formed teams to develop wellness policies.  Dr. Pizzigati asked for details on the responses from the school systems. 



	BREAK

COMPARABLE HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT TASK FORCE REPORT

LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS

RECESS AND EXECUTIVE SESSION

LEGAL ARGUMENTS

ORDER TO CORRECT DEFICIENCIES IN THE OPERATION OF HATTIE SAMS LEARNING CENTER

ANNOUNCEMENT

OPINIONS

EXECUTIVE SESSION
	Following a ten minute break at 10:35 a.m., Ms. Cooper joined the meeting.

Dr. Grasmick explained that by 2009, all students will be required to pass the High School Assessment (HSA).  She explained some students, while knowing the material, have difficulty passing the test.  In order to accommodate these specific students she convened a task force to examine options for developing a comparable assessment to the HSA to ascertain student skills and knowledge in the subjects assessed by the HSA.

She introduced Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Dr. Lesley Wilson, Special Consultant on Assessment, and Dr. Leroy Tompkins, Chief Assessment Officer, Prince George’s County Public Schools, to give a report on the progress of the Task Force. 

Dr. Wilson said the Task Force consisted of forty-three members representing a variety of stakeholder groups which met four times to hear from numerous national and local speakers.

Dr. Leroy Tompkins explained the process used by the Task Force to glean information from experts in the field.  He discussed various promising practices in other states and compared those to the practices in Maryland.  The Task Force discussed and came to consensus on the advantages and disadvantages of these practices in each of the states.  He outlined for the Board four issues to avoid: local administration and scoring, credibility threats, overuse, and lack of standards.  Dr. Tompkins concluded by saying that the Task Force agreed that it is too early to make a recommendation to the Board. 

The following timeline was presented to the Board:

Year 1 Best Practices/preliminary Recommendations

· Implement eligibility requirements

· Assess the same content using the same rigor

· Standardize the process

· Complete final scoring and decision-making at the state level

· Maintain credibility of the diploma

Year 2 – Plans

· Accelerate timeline

· Capitalize on new opportunities

· Conduct focus groups

· Provide Final Report in August 2006

Dr. Grasmick said this is a very challenging task, the discussion of which will be coming back to the Board at a later date.

Ms. Renee Spence, State Legislative Liaison, provided a legislative synopsis of departmental bills for submission to the Governor’s Legislative office.

Ms. Spence reported on a bill entitled, Educator Certification Fee Adjustment which would increase the certification fee from $10 to $25 with a maximum fee or cap of $75.  Dr. Grasmick advised the Board against proposing this legislation at this time.  Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted not to support this legislative proposal. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence presented a bill entitled, Nonpublic School Employment, which would ensure that the same hiring prohibitions that protect children in public schools will apply to nonpublic schools.  Upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence presented a bill entitled, Juvenile Services Alternative Education Pilot Program, which would repeal the statute that contains provisions for the daily operation of the Juvenile Services Alternative Education Pilot Program due to lack of appropriations for start-up and initial running of the program.  Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence presented a bill entitled, Repealing Certain Mandated Reports, which would repeal mandated reports for §7-304, Special Programs for Disruptive Students, and §7-501, Youth Suicide Prevention School Programs, since the funding of these programs has been transferred to the Governor’s Office of Children, Youth and Families.  Upon motion by Dr. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence then presented a bill entitled, Forms Management – Extension of Implementation Date for School Data, which would amend the State Government Article to extend the implementation date to 2009 or sooner pending decisions by Congress or the U.S. Department of Education to revise race/ethnicity reporting categories for school aged children. Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence presented a bill entitled, Creation of a State Advisory Partnership Council for the MSDE and the Reginald F. Lewis Museum of Maryland African American History and Culture, which would make permanent this cutting edge partnership between the Department and the Museum.  Upon motion by Dr. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence presented a bill entitled, Special Education Services, which would revise the Education Article to align with the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) of 2004.  Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill. (IN FAVOR – 10)

Ms. Spence said the following issues are expected to be before the 2006 General Assembly:  Purchase of Care, Teacher Pension System, School Construction Funding, Funding of four-year old programs for at-risk students, Juvenile Justice and the issue of American Sign Language as a foreign language.  The Board discussed briefly the issue of American Sign Language as a foreign language and Dr. Grasmick suggested that this be included as an agenda item for the October Board meeting.  Mr. Disney asked that the Board receive information on possible teacher pension legislation which may come up before the General Assembly.

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) and (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7), and (8) of the State Governor Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mrs. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, September 27, 2005 in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present except Dr. Edward L. Root and Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral.  Dr. Lelia T. Allen left the meeting at 1:15 p.m.  Assistant Attorneys General Jackie LaFiandra and Liz Kameen were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:17 p.m.

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

Eva and Stanley Goldberg v. Montgomery County Board of 

Education – denial of student transfer

Robert and Jana Price v. Howard County Board of Education – denial of student transfer

The State Board also authorized the issuance of six pending opinions.  They were:

Charlotte Binakonsky v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of student transfer

Rosarita Coleman v. Howard County Board of Education – school redistricting

Columbia Public Charter School v. Howard County Board of Education – denial of charter school application

Patricia Kerns and David & Brenda Seiss v. Frederick County Board of Education – restitution for vandalism

Hilary M. Stishan v. Howard County Board of Education – school redistricting

Terri Westbrook v. Baltimore County Board of Education – employee termination

Ms. Kameen provided an update on Vaughn G. motions pending before Judge Garbis in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland and on the motions filed in Bradford v. Baltimore City Public Schools pending before Judge Kaplan in the Baltimore City Circuit Court.

Ms. Kameen also presented an update on the charter school appeals.  The board discussed motions from Baltimore City Public Schools and the teachers union to reconsider the charter school waiver orders the Board issued in July.  The Board voted to deny those motions.

Dr. Harry Fogel and Dr. Carol Ann Baglin provided an update on issues involving the implementation of the Vaughn G. order.

Dr. Grasmick, JoAnn Carter, Mary Clapsaddle, and Ann Chafin explained the Title I CAROI Proposed Settlement Agreement.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on personnel issues involving Anne Arundel County.  The State Board took no action on these matters.

The Executive Session concluded at 1:35 p.m.

The Board heard oral arguments in the following case: Stanley Stouffer v. Washington County Board of Education. 

Dr. John Smeallie explained that for the past 3 ¾ years, during 13 onsite monitoring visits conducted by MSDE, the Hattie Sams Learning Center, which provides special education services to public school children, has demonstrated ongoing failure to comply with regulations essential to the operation of the school and to the safety of the students enrolled. 

Ms. Virginia Cieslicki, Nonpublic Schools Approval Branch Chief, explained the processes used to evaluate the school and the difficulties found in ensuring that the school meet safety standards.  She reported that the action proposed is to order the school to:  (1) correct the deficiencies identified in a letter dated September 20th from the Department; (2) demonstrate compliance with each applicable COMAR regulation during an onsite monitoring visit to be conducted prior to December 31, 2005; and (3) provide notice that failure of the school to demonstrate full compliance will result in the end of operations of the school.

Ms. Cieslicki explained that the Department has begun to withhold funding to the school pending their compliance with the law. 

Upon motion by Dr. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to issue an order to close the facility, pending placement of the students in other appropriate facilities, within thirty days with an onsite monitor to assure the safety of the transfer of the students. (IN FAVOR – 8)

Dr. Grasmick thanked the staff in the Nonpublic Schools Approval Branch for their diligence and handling of huge caseloads of work.

Dr. Grasmick announced that a fund raising effort entailing asking students to contribute a penny to victims of the recent hurricane Katrina in the Gulf states resulted in $213,000 being collected. 

Elizabeth Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· 05-29 - Charlotte Binakonsky v. Montgomery County Board of Education

· 05-30 - Rosarita Coleman v. Howard County Board of Education

· 05-31 - Columbia Public Charter School v. Howard County Board of Education

· 05-32 - Patricia Kerns and David and Brenda Seiss v. Frederick County Board of Education

· 05-33 - Hilary Stishan v. Howard County Board of Education

· 05-34 - Terri Westbrook v. Baltimore County Board of Education

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) and (iii)of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion of Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, September 27, 2005 in the 7th Floor Board Room of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  Dr. Edward L. Root, Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral, and Dr. Lelia T. Allen were absent.  The Executive Session commenced at 3:35 p.m.

The State Board deliberated the following appeal and the decision of this case will be announced publicly:

Stanley Stouffer v. Washington County Board of Education – teacher appeal from a decision to impose a Professional Improvement Plan

The State Board, after a presentation by Dr. John Smeallie and upon advice of counsel, voted to issue an order to Hattie Sams Learning Center to end operations no later than October 30, 2005, subject to the right to a hearing, if so requested.

The Executive Session concluded at 4:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary/Treasurer
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